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TASK FORCE ON CONSOLIDATION MINUTES

March 20, 2014
9:00 a.m.
City Council Chamber
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair),  Chuck Arnold, Shannon Blankinship, Elaine Brown (dep. 11:45), Georgette Dumont, Kay Ehas,  Broderick Green (arr. 9:36), Betty Holzendorf (arr. 9:30, dep. 11:16), Bill Mason, Jim Rinaman (arr. 9:11), Steve Rohan, Peter Rummell, Dwain Senterfitt,  Opio Sokoni, Kerri Stewart, Tom Taylor, Kelli Wells
Excused: Cynthia Austin, Leon Carrero, Rena Coughlin, Giselle Carson, Ben Davis, Wyman Duggan Michael Munz, Paul Tutwiler
Also: Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Damian Cook – Task Force staff; Paula Shoup – Legislative Services Division
Chairwoman Boyer called the meeting to order at 9:07 and members introduced themselves. A number of members were absent due to participation in a Leadership Florida event.  Ms. Boyer thanked the members for their tremendous work during the committee process and outlined the Task Force process going forward. She stated that the three committees will each give an overview of their work and what issues they have not covered to date, then detailed discussion of recommendations will take place committee by committee, beginning with the Organization and Operations Committee. 
Organization and Operations Committee: Elaine Brown stated that the committee did not get to consideration of the alternative revenue sources. Governance and Mission: Peter Rummell said the committee looked at all of its assigned issues, but only dealt with the independent authorities in the context of the strategic planning process. Neighborhoods and Planning: Damian Cook reported that the committee did not get to consideration of the long range planning process and debated but did not reach a conclusion on how the St. Johns River ought to be represented in neighborhood and planning processes.  

Ms. Boyer advocated for a discussion at some point of the First Urban Services District and the General Services District, the differential tax rate between the two, and the eventual dissolution of the First Urban Services District with the entire General Services District being charged a uniform tax rate (except in the Beaches and Baldwin). Jim Rinaman stated that shortly after consolidation it was determined that the City wanted to extend all urban services to the entire city and there was no need for a First Urban Services District once the bonded debt of the pre-consolidation City of Jacksonville was paid off. Ms. Boyer noted that some urban services have never been provided in parts of the city (curb and gutter, street lights, City water and sewer, etc.) and asked the task force to consider whether the Charter should be amended to remove reference to the distinction between the First Urban Services District and the General Services District to reflect current practice, or whether that would send a negative message to the community. Steve Rohan said that Article 19 of the City Charter has been superseded by state law and needs to be repealed as well. Ms. Boyer will refer both these issues to the Office of General Counsel for advice about how to deal with both of these articles.
Organization and Operations Committee
Risk Management

Ordinance Code changes recommended:

1) The semiannual actuarial report of the City’s risk profile should be provided to the City Council as soon as it is received by the Risk Manager – approved
2) The list of City-owned properties maintained by the Risk Manager should be provided annually to the City Council – approved.
3) All claims for compensatory-type damages should be paid out of an account in the budget of the Risk Manager rather than from departmental accounts – approved.
Policy recommendations:

1) Insurance requirements for organizations to whom the City leases or licenses property (youth sports leagues, operators of community centers, leases of park pavilions, etc.) should be reviewed and policy changes considered by the Mayor and City Council, including consideration of where risks may be minimal and the City would accept an indemnification and hold-harmless agreement in lieu of insurance. Chuck Arnold recommended that the recommendation be amended to include a reference to consideration of liability for the safety of sports league participants – approved as amended.
Contract Management 
Ordinance Code changes recommended:

1) The City Council should in the Ordinance Code a requirement that each contract the City enters into shall to clearly identify the department or entity responsible for management of all contracts – approved.
Council Rules changes recommended:

1) The City Council should in the Council Rules, consistent with the Ordinance Code, provide that ordinances approving contracts must clearly identify the department or entity responsible for management of all contracts – approved
Procurement issues
Ordinance Code changes recommended:

1) The City Council should require the distribution of all bid materials and the receipt of bids either electronically or via hard copy – approved
2) The City Council should require a public hearing on the date of approval of contracts of a certain magnitude and/or certain duration – approved conceptually, pending refinement for a future meeting.
The group discussed whether to make any recommendation regarding continuing renewals of or re-hiring of the same consultants or engineering/design professionals who may hold a City contract for many years rather than requiring that the work be shared by other companies. In response to a question from Georgette Dumont, Ms. Brown stated that the committee did not study minority- or women-owned contracting issues. Opio Sokoni recommended that the Task Force look at this matter and develop a recommendation of some kind with regard to minority procurement disparity.
3) The City Council should amend the Procurement Code to allow for the receipt of unsolicited bids as allowed under Chapter 287, Florida Statutes – approved.
Policy change recommendations:

The following 7 items were recommended by the City’s Procurement Officer as part of his re-write of the Procurement Code:

1) Revamp the makeup of committee to make the Office of General Counsel and the Procurement Division staff to the committee rather than voting members to allow them to freely communicate with all parties without violating the Government in the Sunshine Law – approved.
2) Some professional services should not be processed under the CCNA; the Code should include language allowing the Chief of Procurement to make determinations – approved 
3) Need to modify sole-source and proprietary procurements to just a “single source” award – approved.
4) Consolidate the procurement committees into one Procurement Awards Committee – approved.
The committee discussed the change order process and whether or how to arrive at “final and best” offers. Sam Mousa recommended that the City improve its process for developing better scopes of service and bid documents as the best method of ensuring that good and fair bid packets are issued and good and fair bids are received that will help avoid challenges and disputes and change orders later in the procurement and construction process. Steve Rohan suggested that all of these proposed recommendations should be transmitted to the Mayor and City Council for them to study and consider. Jim Rinaman advocated for the Task Force drafting specific Ordinance Code and Charter changes for all of its recommendations rather than making broad, general recommendations that can be easily ignored or reshaped in the drafting process to represent a product different from what the Task Force intended.
5) Make a determination if the Procurement Code should institute a “best and final offer” procedure – the Task Force recommended no change in current policy.
6) Define the procurement subcommittees’ procedures, rules and guidelines – Damain Cook was instructed to go back to the minutes and recording of the committee meeting to further refine the committee’s discussion and recommendation for the next meeting.
7) Look at the CCNA scoring system with 10 standard criteria and determine if a point system is the most efficient means of determining a bid winner and whether the current system is the most appropriate for non-capital or design/architecture/planning studies – approved.
Central Services
Ordinance Code Changes:

1) The City Council should pass an ordinance removing from Ordinance Code Chapter 108 the portions relating to internal budgeting and charging and billing of internal service charges to City departments, with the exception of billings derived from enterprise funds – approved (Chuck Arnold voted in opposition to the continuation of billing to enterprise funds).
The committee engaged in an extensive discussion of what constitute “enterprise funds” and how they are intended to be financially self-sufficient, and the rationale for billing internal service charges in the first place. Dwain Senterfitt described how internal service charges impact the user agency and how the system does not permit any real management of internal service use since the user agencies are told how much they will pay at the beginning of each budget year to support the provider department, regardless of any attempt to reduce usage and billing. Mr. Mousa noted that the committee did not discuss the concept of doing away with central services altogether because he does not believe that the political will exists to eliminate those services and all their personnel. 
2) The City should eliminate the practice of internal budgeting, charging and billing of Office of General Counsel legal services to City departments, except to enterprise funds, and the Office of General Counsel should be separately funded sufficient to meet the City’s legal service needs. Internal service charges for legal services should be charged to the independent agencies and the Police and Fire Pension Fund – approved. 
3) The City Council should pass an ordinance requiring, on an annual basis as part of the budget process, a report from each central service provider department on the direct and indirect charges attributable to each user agency, including but not limited to overhead costs such as management salaries and benefits – approved.
The Task Force will return to Central Services – Ordinance Code Changes at recommendation #4 at the next meeting.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:50 a.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 3.20.14
2:30 p.m.
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